# Employment Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in Louisiana



Christy Mallory and Brad Sears

November 2015

# **Executive Summary**

More than 4% of the American workforce identifies as lesbian, gay, bisexual, or transgender (LGBT). Approximately 88,400 of these workers live in Louisiana. Louisiana does not have a statewide law that prohibits discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity in employment.

This report summarizes recent evidence of sexual orientation and gender identity employment discrimination, explains the limited current protections from sexual orientation and gender identity employment discrimination in Louisiana, and estimates the administrative impact of passing a law prohibiting employment discrimination based on these characteristics in the state.

88,400	18%	74%	13%	41
Number of LGBT Workers	Income Disparity between Straight and Gay Male Workers	Public Support for LGBT Workplace Protections	Workforce Covered by Local Non- Discrimination Laws	Estimated New Complaints if LGBT Protections are Added to State Laws

### Key findings of this report include:

- In total there are approximately 117,000 LGBT adults in Louisiana, including approximately 88,400 who are part of Louisiana's workforce.<sup>2</sup>
- Media reports and lawsuits document incidents of sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination against employees in Louisiana. These include reports from bus drivers, a construction worker, a restaurant employee, a college professor, and an employee of a loan company.
- Surveys indicate that discrimination against LGBT workers is persistent and prevalent. For example, a 2015 Human Rights Campaign survey found that 47% of LGBT people had experienced employment discrimination, and a 2013 Pew Research Center survey found that 21% of LGBT respondents had been treated unfairly by an employer in hiring, pay, or promotions.

- When transgender people are surveyed separately, they report similar or higher levels of discrimination. In 2010, 78% of respondents to the largest national survey of transgender people to date reported having experienced harassment or mistreatment at work, and 47% reported having been discriminated against in hiring, promotion, or job retention because of their gender identity.
- Census data show that in Louisiana, the median income of men in same-sex couples is 18% lower than the median income of men in different-sex marriages.
- Seven localities in Louisiana provide some form of protection from sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination in employment by local ordinance or policy. Two of these localities, New Orleans and Shreveport, have broad ordinances, which prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity in both public and private sector employment. The other five localities' policies protect only local government employees.
- Approximately 87% of Louisiana's workforce is not covered by a local ordinance that prohibits sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination.<sup>3</sup>
- Private companies may adopt internal non-discrimination policies to improve recruitment and retention of talented employees, to increase employee productivity and customer satisfaction, or to attract a larger customer base. At least at least eight large private sector employers headquartered in Louisiana have adopted internal policies prohibiting employment discrimination based on sexual orientation, and at least three of those companies also prohibit gender identity discrimination. Additionally, the Louisiana State University System prohibits employment discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity, and the University of Louisiana System prohibits employment discrimination based on sexual orientation.
- Public opinion in Louisiana supports the passage of non-discrimination protections for LGBT people. In response to a national poll conducted in 2011, 74% of those polled in Louisiana said that Congress should pass a federal law to prohibit employment discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity. In addition, other polls have found that 81% of Louisiana residents think that LGBT people experience a moderate amount to a lot of discrimination in the state.
- Adding sexual orientation and gender identity to the state's current non-discrimination law would result in approximately 41 additional complaints, on average, being filed with the Louisiana Commission on Human Rights each year.
- The anticipated new complaints based on sexual orientation and gender identity could likely be absorbed into the existing system with no need for additional staff and negligible costs.

### **Evidence of Discrimination**

### *Survey Data and Specific Examples of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination in Louisiana*

The existence of widespread and continuing discrimination against LGBT workers in the U.S. is well documented. In response to surveys, LGBT workers consistently report having experienced discrimination, and non-LGBT people often report having witnessed discrimination against their LGBT co-workers. For example, 47% of LGBT people said they had experienced employment discrimination in response to a national survey by the Human Rights Campaign in 2015. Additionally, a national survey conducted by Pew Research Center in 2013 found that 21% of LGBT respondents had been treated unfairly by an employer in hiring, pay, or promotions.<sup>4</sup> Similarly, the nationally representative 2008 General Social Survey found that 37% of gay men and lesbians had experienced workplace harassment in the last five years, and 12% had lost a job because of their sexual orientation.<sup>5</sup> As recently as 2010, 78% of respondents to the largest national survey of transgender people to date reported having experienced harassment or mistreatment at work, and 47% reported having been discriminated against in hiring, promotion, or job retention because of their gender identity.<sup>6</sup>

Specific examples of employment discrimination against LGBT people in Louisiana have been documented in court cases and complaints to community-based organizations, including:

- In 2015, a former employee of a consumer lending company filed a sex discrimination suit under Title VII, alleging that he was fired from his job after his employer learned he is a transgender man.<sup>7</sup> After a supervisor noticed that the employee's driver's license listed his sex as female, the employee was told that his employer would treat him as female, including by requiring him to dress and conduct himself as a female.<sup>8</sup> The employee was terminated after refusing to sign an agreement to that effect.<sup>9</sup> The employee filed a lawsuit against the company in April 2015.<sup>10</sup> The U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission joined the employee's suit in September 2015, as "part of [its] efforts to implement its Strategic Enforcement Plan [which] 'includes "coverage of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender individuals under Title VII's sex discrimination provisions, as they may apply.""<sup>11</sup> The lawsuit is still pending.
- In 2010, a Waffle House employee in Louisiana filed a lawsuit in federal court alleging that his employer discriminated against him because he was gay.<sup>12</sup> In particular, the employee stated that his district manager accused him of sleeping with his male supervisor.<sup>13</sup> The district court dismissed the complaint stating that Title VII and Louisiana's Employment Discrimination Law do not prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation, and the treatment the employee experienced could not be considered sex discrimination.<sup>14</sup>
- In 2009, the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission brought suit in federal district court under Title VII on behalf of an employee of an all-male crew on a construction site.<sup>15</sup> The

EEOC presented evidence that the crew's superintendent verbally and physically harassed the employee because the employee did not conform to traditional male stereotypes.<sup>16</sup> The district court found in favor of the employee.<sup>17</sup> On appeal, the Fifth Circuit affirmed the lower court's finding of liability, but sent the case back to the district court to review the amount of damages awarded.<sup>18</sup> Back in the district court, the parties settled for \$125,000.<sup>19</sup>

- In 2006, a gay man was hired as a faculty member and coordinator of the 4-H Program at Louisiana State University. He implemented successful youth programs in his position, was promoted in 2007, and received a Distinguished Service Award. At the meeting during a camp event supervised by the faculty member, the Human Resources Manager told him that the school had received an anonymous letter saying that the faculty member had a personal ad on a gay dating website. The faculty member was immediately put on administrative leave without even the opportunity to collect his belongings from the campsite—because he "could not interact with the youth anymore." He refused to quit so he was demoted from his supervisory position and all youth programs were taken away from him. His contract was not renewed for the 2009-2010 school year.<sup>20</sup>
- In 2004, a lesbian bus driver for the Monroe School District reported that she had faced harassment for gender non-conformity and sexual orientation. She complained about the adverse treatment, but her grievance was deemed invalid.<sup>21</sup>
- In 2000, a New Orleans truck driver filed suit against his former employer for sex discrimination under Title VII.<sup>22</sup> The driver had worked for the company for 23 years, and during that time he had been promoted regularly and received excellent performance evaluations.<sup>23</sup> While attempting to resolve workplace rumors that he was gay, he told his supervisor that he sometimes wore women's clothing away from the job.<sup>24</sup> This information was provided to the company's president, who requested that the employee resign.<sup>25</sup> The employee repeatedly refused to resign and was subsequently fired.<sup>26</sup> In court testimony, the president admitted that the employee was fired for the simple reason that, "I think if my customers recognized him . . . I'd lose business."<sup>27</sup> In September 2002, the court granted the company's motion for summary judgment, ruling that the employee's claims based on gender identity discrimination did not fall under Title VII's prohibition of sex discrimination.<sup>28</sup>

#### Wage Inequity

Census data show that individuals in same-sex couples in Louisiana earn less than individuals married to different-sex partners. On average, men in same-sex couples in Louisiana earn \$32,611 each year, less than the \$43,865 for men married to different-sex partners.<sup>29</sup> The median income of men in same-sex couples in Louisiana is \$28,600, 18% less than that of married men (\$35,000).<sup>30</sup>

Women in same-sex couples in Louisiana earn an average of \$27,885 per year (with a median of \$24,000); more than women married to different-sex partners whose earnings average \$22,156 (with a median of \$18,000).<sup>31</sup>

Surveys of transgender people find that they have high rates of unemployment and very low earnings.<sup>32</sup>

Although regression analyses were not done on the earnings data above, other studies that have analyzed earnings data using such methods have found that men in same-sex couples earn less than heterosexual men, even when they have the same productive characteristics. These studies have controlled for factors unrelated to sexual orientation that may contribute to higher earnings, such as education and work experience. The studies consistently find that men in same-sex couples and gay men earn 10-32% less than similarly qualified men who are married to different-sex partners, or men who identify as heterosexual.<sup>33</sup>

### **Current Protections from Discrimination**

Louisiana does not have a statewide statute that explicitly prohibits discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity in both public and private sector employment.<sup>34</sup> Though there are no statewide protections from sexual orientation and gender identity workplace discrimination in the state, a number of localities, public universities, and private corporations in the state have adopted local ordinances and internal policies that prohibit such discrimination against employees.

#### Louisiana Employment Discrimination Law

The Louisiana Employment Discrimination Law (LEDL) prohibits employment discrimination by any employer who has 20 or more employees<sup>35</sup> on the basis of race, sex, disability, age, religion, national origin, pregnancy or childbirth, sickle cell trait, smoking, and genetic information.<sup>36</sup> LEDL applies to both public and private sector employers.<sup>37</sup>

The Louisiana Commission on Human Rights is responsible for administrative enforcement of the LEDL.<sup>38</sup> The Commission has the power to investigate complaints, and to remedy any violations of the law through conciliation agreements and settlements.<sup>39</sup> If the Commission determines that an employer has discriminated in violation of the law, it can award remedies to the complainant including hiring, reinstatement, back pay, and damages that resulted from the discrimination, including compensation for humiliation and embarrassment.<sup>40</sup>

Alternatively, employees can choose to go file a civil suit in court rather than proceeding through the administrative process with the Commission.<sup>41</sup> A court may order the same remedies as the Commission, as well as court costs and attorney's fees.<sup>42</sup>

During 2015 session of the Louisiana State Legislature, two bills were introduced that would have added sexual orientation and gender identity to the list of characteristics protected from discrimination under the LEDL.<sup>43</sup> Neither bill made it out of committee before the session ended.<sup>44</sup>

#### Local-Level Protections from Discrimination

Two Louisiana localities, New Orleans<sup>45</sup> and Shreveport,<sup>46</sup> have local ordinances prohibiting employment discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity by public and private sector employers. Slightly less than 13% of Louisiana's workforce is covered by the local non-discrimination ordinances in New Orleans and Shreveport.<sup>47</sup>

The local non-discrimination ordinances in New Orleans and Shreveport apply to employers with eight or more employees.<sup>48</sup> Both cities' ordinances designate a person or entity to enforce the nondiscrimination provisions with the power to investigate complaints and attempt to remedy discrimination through informal measures, such as meetings and conciliations.<sup>49</sup> Both cities' ordinances also provide for formal administrative hearings, if attempts to remedy discrimination through informal measures fail.<sup>50</sup> New Orleans's ordinance allows enforcement entities to award certain remedies to complainants if discrimination is found, including hiring, reinstatement, back pay, and damages that resulted from the discrimination, including compensation for humiliation and embarrassment.<sup>51</sup> Shreveport's ordinance does not specify the types of remedies that may be ordered to complainants when discrimination is found.<sup>52</sup>

Additionally, five localities, Baton Rouge, Jefferson Parish, Lafayette, Monroe, and Bossier City, have policies prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity against their own government employees.<sup>53</sup> Baton Rouge's and Jefferson Parish's policies prohibit discrimination based on both sexual orientation and gender identity.<sup>54</sup> The policies of Monroe,<sup>55</sup> Lafayette,<sup>56</sup> and Bossier City<sup>57</sup> prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation, but do not include gender identity. Less than 1% of workers in Louisiana are protected from sexual orientation or gender identity discrimination under these local policies.<sup>58</sup>

#### Private Company and University Non-Discrimination Policies

Private companies adopt internal policies prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity for a variety of reasons including improved recruitment and retention of talented employees, increasing employee productivity and customer satisfaction, and attracting a larger customer base.<sup>59</sup> One study of corporate motivations behind adopting workplace non-discrimination policies found that 53% of the top companies in the U.S. with LGBT-supportive policies had adopted the policies for economic reasons.<sup>60</sup>

Academic research has found that LGBT-supportive corporate policies are linked to positive businessrelated outcomes, including greater job commitment, improved workplace relationships, increased job satisfaction, and improved health outcomes among LGBT employees.<sup>61</sup> For example, a 2006 national poll found that 89% of LGBT respondents and 72% of non-LGBT respondents reported that when deciding where to work, it was important that an employer have a written non-discrimination policy that includes race, ethnicity, sex, religion, age, sexual orientation and disability.<sup>62</sup> Research also suggests that employers limit their available talent pool by screening out applicants based on their sexual orientation. One study found that the rate of screening out gay male applicants was twice as high in regions without sexual orientation non-discrimination laws.<sup>63</sup>

Additionally, LGBT-supportive workplace policies can expand opportunities to secure potentially lucrative government contracts for corporate employers. A 2011 study found that 68 local governments had laws requiring contractors to have LGBT-inclusive non-discrimination policies.<sup>64</sup> A number of states have similar laws that apply to state government contracts.<sup>65</sup> Without such policies, companies would not be eligible to bid for contracts with these state and local governments.

According to the Human Rights Campaign, at least eight large private sector employers headquartered in Louisiana have adopted internal policies prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation.<sup>66</sup> At least three of these companies also include gender identity in their non-discrimination policies.<sup>67</sup> Additionally, the Louisiana State University System has a policy prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity against employees,<sup>68</sup> and the University of Louisiana System has a policy prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation based on sexual orientation against employees.<sup>69</sup>

## **Public Opinion**

Public opinion in Louisiana supports the passage of non-discrimination protections for LGBT people. In response to a national poll conducted in 2011, 74% of those polled in Louisiana said that Congress should pass a federal law to prohibit employment discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity.<sup>70</sup>

In addition, public opinion data indicate that Louisiana residents perceive the state as unfriendly to LGBT people. Aggregated data from two large public opinion polls found that 81% of Louisiana residents think that LGBT people experience a moderate amount to a lot of discrimination in the state.<sup>71</sup>

# **Administrative Impact**

Despite the persistence and pervasiveness of employment discrimination against LGBT people, studies show that enforcing sexual orientation and gender identity provisions in non-discrimination laws has only a minimal burden on state agencies. Complaints of sexual orientation discrimination are filed by LGBT people at approximately the same rate as complaints of race and sex discrimination are filed by people of color and women, respectively.<sup>72</sup> However, because the LGBT population is so small, the raw number of sexual orientation and gender identity complaints filed under state non-discrimination laws is very low.<sup>73</sup>

We estimate that, on average, approximately 41 complaints of sexual orientation or gender identity discrimination would be filed with the Louisiana Commission on Human Rights each year. To reach this estimate, we drew on Gallup polling data and Census data from Louisiana to estimate the size of the LGBT workforce in the state, and applied a national sexual orientation and gender identity complaint rate to that population. We have previously used this methodology to estimate the number of

complaints that would be filed on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity in a number of other states.<sup>74</sup>

Results from Gallup polls conducted from 2012 to 2014 show that 4.0% of people in Louisiana's workforce identify as LGBT.<sup>75</sup> Applying this percentage to the number of people in Louisiana's workforce (2,210,208<sup>76</sup>) indicates that there are 88,408 LGBT workers in Louisiana.

Next, we applied the rate of complaints filed on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity to the number of LGBT workers in Louisiana to determine how many complaints will be filed annually if these characteristics are added to the employment non-discrimination law. We used the national average complaint rate from a 2015 study that analyzed administrative complaint data from 14 states that prohibited sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination at that time.<sup>77</sup> The study found that across these states, the average rate of complaints filed on the basis of sexual orientation was 4.6 per 10,000 LGBT workers.<sup>78</sup>

Applying the national complaint rate (4.6 per 10,000 LGBT workers) to the number of LGBT workers in Louisiana (88,408) suggests that 41 complaints of sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination would be filed annually if these characteristics were added to the state's employment non-discrimination law.

It is not possible to determine the cost to the state of enforcing these complaints due to lack of available data from the Louisiana Commission on Human Rights.<sup>79</sup> However, enforcement data from a number of other states indicates that adding sexual orientation and gender identity to the state's current non-discrimination law would not be burdensome for the state to enforce.<sup>80</sup> The additional complaints could likely be absorbed into Louisiana's administrative system with minimal impact on the budget, staff, and resources.

# Conclusion

Documented evidence shows that LGBT people face employment discrimination across the country, including in Louisiana. There is currently no statewide law that prohibits discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity in public and private sector employment in Louisiana. Adding these characteristics to the state's employment non-discrimination law would provide protection from discrimination to approximately 88,400 LGBT workers in the state. Based on data from other state administrative enforcement agencies, we estimate that, on average, approximately 41 complaints of sexual orientation or gender identity employment discrimination would be filed in Louisiana annually if the law were amended. It is likely that enforcement of the additional complaints would have a minimal impact on the budget of the Louisiana Commission on Human Rights.

### **About the Williams Institute**

The Williams Institute on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Law and Public Policy at UCLA School of Law advances law and public policy through rigorous, independent research and scholarship, and disseminates its work through a variety of education programs and media to judges, legislators, lawyers, other policymakers and the public. These studies can be accessed at the Williams Institute website.

# For more information

The Williams Institute, UCLA School of Law Box 951476 Los Angeles, CA 90095-1476 (310)267-4382 <u>williamsinstitute@law.ucla.edu</u> <u>www.law.ucla.edu/williamsinstitute</u>

#### **Endnotes**

<sup>2</sup> These estimates were reached by applying the percentage of people in Louisiana that identify as LGBT (3.2 percent) to the population of Louisiana age sixteen and over (3,655,824) and applying the percentage of people in Louisiana's labor force that identify as LGBT (4.0 percent) to the number of people in the state's civilian labor force aged sixteen and older (2,210,208). Gary J. Gates & Frank Newport, *LGBT Percentage Highest in D.C., Lowest in North Dakota*, GALLUP (Feb. 15, 2013), <u>http://www.gallup.com/poll/160517/lgbt-percentage-highest-lowest-north-dakota.aspx?version=print;</u> American Community Survey, *2014 ACS Table DP03: Selected Economic Characteristics, 1-Year Estimates*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, AMERICAN FACT FINDER (2012),

http://factfinder.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=ACS 12 1YR DP03&prodType =table.

<sup>3</sup> Calculated by authors using data from the American Community Survey, 2009-2013 5-Year-Estimates, Select Economic Characteristics tables (civilian labor force numbers) available at <u>http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/index.xhtml</u> (last visited Oct. 27, 2015).

<sup>4</sup> A Survey of LGBT Americans: Attitudes, Experiences and Values in Changing Times, Pew Research Center, June 13, 2013, <u>http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2013/06/13/a-survey-of-lgbt-americans/</u>.

<sup>5</sup> BRAD SEARS & CHRISTY MALLORY, WILLIAMS INST., DOCUMENTED EVIDENCE OF EMPLOYMENT DISCRIMINATION & ITS EFFECTS ON LGBT PEOPLE 2 (2011), <u>http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Sears-Mallory-Discrimination-July-20111.pdf</u>.

<sup>6</sup> JAMIE M. GRANT, LISA A. MOTTET, JUSTIN TANIS, JACK HARRISON, JODY L. HERMAN, & MARA KEISLING, INJUSTICE AT EVERY TURN: A REPORT OF THE NATIONAL TRANSGENDER DISCRIMINATION SURVEY 51 (2011), http://www.thetaskforce.org/downloads/reports/reports/ntds full.pdf.

<sup>7</sup> Andy Grimm, *Lake Charles Transgender Man Sues Tower Loan After Boss Insists He Dress as a Woman*, THE TIMES PICAYUNE (Apr. 13, 2015), http://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/2015/04/lake charles transgender man s.html.

<sup>8</sup> Complaint, *Broussard v. First Tower Loan*, No. 2:15-cv-01161 (E.D. La. Apr. 13, 2015), http://www.splcenter.org/sites/default/files/downloads/case/complaint 3.pdf.

<sup>9</sup> *Id.*at 7.

<sup>10</sup> Broussard Complaint, supra note 8, at 5-6.

<sup>11</sup> EEOC, *Court Allows EEOC to Join Transgender/Sex Discrimination Lawsuit against First Tower Loan* (Sept. 18, 2015), <u>http://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/court-allows-eeoc-to-join-transgender-14855/</u>. *See also* U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission Strategic Enforcement Plan FY 2013 – 2016, Section III.B.3, <u>http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/plan/sep.cfm</u>.

<sup>12</sup> Williams v. Waffle House, No. 10-357-M2, 2010 WL 4512819, at \*3 (M.D. La. Nov. 2, 2010).

<sup>13</sup> *Id.* at \*1.

<sup>14</sup> *Id.* at \*3. Subsequently, the EEOC has ruled that Title VII does prohibit discrimination on the basis of gender identity or sexual orientation. *See infra* note **Error! Bookmark not defined.**.

<sup>15</sup> EEOC v. Boh Bros. Const. Co., 731 F.3d 444, 449 (5th Cir. 2013) (reciting procedural history).

<sup>16</sup> Id.

<sup>17</sup> *Id.* at 467-69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> RODDRICK COLVIN, THE EXTENT OF SEXUAL ORIENTATION DISCRIMINATION IN TOPEKA, KS 2-3, <u>http://www.thetaskforce.org/static\_html/downloads/reports/reports/TopekaDiscrimination.pdf</u> (last visited June 30, 2015).

<sup>18</sup> Id.

<sup>19</sup> EEOC v. Boh Bros. Const. Co., Case No. 2:09-cv-06460-ILRL-JCW, ECF No. 124 (Feb. 26, 2014).

<sup>20</sup> Email from Ken Choe, Senior Staff Attorney, American Civil Liberties Union, to Brad Sears, Executive Director, the Williams Institute (Sept. 11, 2009, 14:10:00 PST) (on file with the Williams Institute).

<sup>21</sup> E-mail from Ming Wong, Nat'l Center for Lesbian Rts., to Christy Mallory, the Williams Institute (May 7, 2009, 11:15:00 PST) (on file with the Williams Institute).

<sup>22</sup> Oiler v. Winn-Dixie, 2002 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 17417 (E.D. La. 2002).

<sup>23</sup> *Id.* at 9.

<sup>24</sup> *Id.* at 6.

<sup>25</sup> *Id.* at 9.

<sup>26</sup> Id.

<sup>27</sup> *Id.* at 12.

<sup>28</sup> Price Waterhouse v. Hopkins, 490 U.S. 228 (1989).

<sup>29</sup> ADAM P. ROMERO, CLIFFORD J. ROSKY, M.V. LEE BADGETT & GARY GATES, CENSUS SNAPSHOT: LOUISIANA 2 (2008), http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LouisianaCensus2000Snapshot.pdf.

<sup>30</sup> Id.

<sup>31</sup> Id.

<sup>32</sup> Id.

<sup>33</sup> M.V. Lee Badgett, Holning Lau, Brad Sears & Deborah Ho, *Bias in the Workplace: Consistent Evidence of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination 1998-2008*, 84 CHI.-KENT L. REV. 559, 559-60 (2009); Marieka Klawitter, *Meta-Analysis of the Effects of Sexual Orientation on Earnings*, 54 INDUST. RELATIONS 4 (2014).

<sup>34</sup> See JEROME HUNT, CTR. AM. PROG. ACTION FUND, A STATE-BY-STATE EXAMINATION OF NONDISCRIMINATION LAWS AND POLICIES 3 (June 2012), <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/2012/06/pdf/state\_nondiscrimination.pdf</u>.

<sup>35</sup> LA. REV. STAT. ANN. § 23:302 (2) (2014).

<sup>36</sup> *Id.* § 23:301, *et seq.* 

<sup>37</sup> *Id.* § 23:302 (2).

<sup>38</sup> *Id.* § 51:2231.

<sup>39</sup> *Id.* §§ 51:2257; La. Comm. on Human Rights, Office of the Gov., File a Complaint, <u>http://lchrgov.com/lchr/file-a-</u> <u>complaint/</u> (last visited Oct. 26, 2015).

<sup>40</sup> *Id.* §§ 51:2261.

<sup>41</sup> *Id.* §§ 23:303.

<sup>42</sup> Id.

<sup>43</sup> H.B. 632, 41st Reg. Sess. (La. 2015); H.B. 612, 41st Reg. Sess. (La. 2015).

<sup>44</sup> See HB632 by Representative Karen Gaudet St. Germain, LOUISIANA STATE LEGISLATURE (2015) https://www.legis.la.gov/Legis/BillInfo.aspx?i=227322; HB612 by Representative Austin Badon, Jr., LOUISIANA STATE LEGISLATURE (2015), <u>https://www.legis.la.gov/Legis/BillInfo.aspx?&i=227296</u>; HB707 by Representative Mike Johnson, LOUISIANA STATE LEGISLATURE (2015) https://www.legis.la.gov/Legis/BillInfo.aspx?i=227415. See also, HRC Staff, *Anti-LGBT Bill Derailed in Louisiana*, HUMAN RIGHTS CAMPAIGN (May 19, 2015), <u>http://www.hrc.org/blog/entry/hb-707-killed-in-louisiana</u>.

<sup>45</sup> New Orleans, La., Code § 86-22 (2014).

<sup>46</sup> Shreveport, LA., Code § 39-2(2) (2014).

<sup>47</sup> Calculated by authors using data from the American Community Survey, 2011-2013 3-Year-Estimates, Select Economic Characteristics tables (civilian labor force numbers) available at http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/index.xhtml (last visited June 29, 2015).

<sup>48</sup> New Orleans, La., Code § 86-1.5; Shreveport, LA., Code § 39-3(3).

<sup>49</sup> New Orleans, La., Code §§ 86-9 to 86-16; Shreveport, LA., Code §§ 39-4, 39-12.

<sup>50</sup> New Orleans, La., Code § 86-16(c)(3); Shreveport, LA., Code §§ 39-4, 39-5.

<sup>51</sup> New Orleans, La., Code § 86-17.

<sup>52</sup> See Shreveport, LA., Code §§ 39-12, 39-13.

<sup>53</sup> Shawnee Cty, Kan., Code §10-207.

<sup>54</sup> Municipal Equality Index Scorecard, *Baton Rouge, Louisiana*, HUMAN RIGHTS CAMPAIGN (2014), <u>http://hrc-assets.s3-website-us-east-1.amazonaws.com//files/assets/resources/MEI-batonrouge-2014.pdf;</u> Municipal Equality Index Scorecard, *Metairie, Louisiana*, HUMAN RIGHTS CAMPAIGN (2014), <u>http://hrc-assets.s3-website-us-east-1.amazonaws.com//files/assets/resources/MEI-metairie-jeffersonparish-2014.pdf</u>.

<sup>55</sup> See Forum for Equality, Mission & Accomplishments (2015), <u>http://forumforequality.org/wp/about-us/mission-accomplishments/</u>; see also, Forum for Equality, Breaking News: Santa Arrived Early (Dec. 21, 2011), <u>https://forumforequality.wordpress.com/2011/12/21/breaking-news-santa-arrived-early/</u>; Miles Jay Oliver, *Exclusive Report: Louisiana's LGBT Community Fights for Equal Rights in Federal Courts*, HENRY HARBOR (Feb. 13, 2014), <u>http://henryharbor.com/exclusive-report-louisianas-lgbt-community-fights-for-equal-rights-in-federal-courts/</u>.

<sup>56</sup> Walter Pierce, *Durel comments frustrate some in LGBT community*, IND (Feb. 12, 2014), <u>http://theind.com/article-16169-durel-comments-frustrate-some-in-lgbt-community.html</u>.

<sup>57</sup> Human Resources Department, CITY OF BOSSIER CITY (2015), <u>http://www.bossiercity.org/Human-Resources/</u>.

<sup>58</sup> Calculated by authors using data from the American Community Survey, 2009-2013 5-Year-Estimates, Sex By Class of Worker tables (local government employment numbers) available at http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/index.xhtml (last visited Oct. 27, 2015).

<sup>59</sup> See Brad Sears & Christy Mallory, The Williams Inst. Univ. of Cal. L.A. Sch. of Law, Economic Motives for Adopting LGBT-Related Workplace Policies (2011), <u>http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Mallory-Sears-Corp-Statements-Oct2011.pdf</u>.

<sup>60</sup> Id.

<sup>61</sup> M.V. LEE BADGETT, LAURA E. DURSO, ANGELIKI KASTANIS & CHRISTY MALLORY, THE WILLIAMS INST. UNIV. OF CAL. L.A. SCH. OF LAW, THE BUSINESS IMPACT OF LGBT-SUPPORTIVE WORKPLACE POLICIES (2013), <u>http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Business-Impact-LGBT-Policies-Full-Report-May-2013.pdf</u>.

<sup>62</sup> Out & Equal, Harris Interactive & Witeck Combs Commc'n, *Majority of Americans: Companies Not Government Should Decide Benefits Offered to Same-Sex Employees*, OUTANDEQUAL.org (May 22, 2006), <a href="http://outandequal.org/documents/2006\_Workplace\_Survey052306.pdf">http://outandequal.org/documents/2006\_Workplace\_Survey052306.pdf</a>.

<sup>63</sup> Andras Tilcsik, *Pride and Prejudice: Employment Discrimination against Openly Gay Men in the United States*, 117 Am. J. Soc. 586, 590-93 (2011).

<sup>64</sup> Christy Mallory & Brad Sears, An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt LGBT-Related Workplace Policies, 5 ALBANY GOV'T L. REV. 478, 481 (2011).

<sup>65</sup> For example, California (CAL. GOV. CODE § 12990 (2013)), Delaware (DEL. CODE ANN. tit., 29 § 6962(d)(7) (2013)), and Maryland (MD. CODE ANN., STATE FIN. & PROC. § 19-101 (LexisNexis 2013)), among others.

<sup>66</sup> Companies headquartered in Louisiana that prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation include: CenturyLink; Entergy; Galloway, Johnson, Tompkins, Burr & Smith; Jubilee Food Stores; Mckesson Automation Systems; Stone Pigman Walther Wittman & Hutchinson; Times-Picayune; and The Shaw Group. Human Rights Campaign, Corporate Employer Database, <u>http://www.hrc.org/resources/entry/search-our-employer-database</u> (Oct. 27, 2015) (search by state of headquarters or employer name).

<sup>67</sup> CenturyLink; Entergy; and Galloway, Johnson, Tompkins, Burr & Smith. *Id*.

<sup>68</sup> La. State Univ., PS-01: Equal Employment Policy, Feb. 5, 2013, <u>http://www.lsu.edu/hrm/pdfs/PS-01 Equal Opportunity Policy item50862.pdf</u>

<sup>69</sup> Univ. La. Sys., M-(11)a: Prohibiting Workplace Harassment, and Discrimination, Dec. 3, 2010, <a href="http://ulsystem.edu/assets/docs/searchable/boards/M-">http://ulsystem.edu/assets/docs/searchable/boards/M-</a>
%20%2811%29%20%20Prohibiting%20Workplace%20Harassment%20and%20Discrimination%2012 3 2010.pdf.

<sup>70</sup> Andrew Flores & Scott Barclay, Williams Institute Analysis based on public opinion data from Public Religion Research Institute Survey (2011) (data and calculations on file with author).

<sup>71</sup> Andrew Flores & Scott Barclay, Williams Institute Analysis based on public opinion data from Evaluations of Government and Society Study, Survey 3 (2011) & Survey 4 (2012) and Pew Research Center Poll (2013) (data and calculations on file with author).

<sup>72</sup> CHRISTY MALLORY & BRAD SEARS, EVIDENCE OF EMPLOYMENT DISCRIMINATION BASED ON SEXUAL ORIENTATION AND GENDER IDENTITY: AN ANALYSIS OF COMPLAINTS FILED WITH STATE ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES, 2008-2014, WILLIAMS INST. (2015), http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Employment-Discrimination-Complaints-2008-2014.pdf; M.V. LEE BADGETT, CHRISTOPHER RAMOS & BRAD SEARS, WILLIAMS INST., EVIDENCE OF EMPLOYMENT DISCRIMINATION ON THE BASIS OF SEXUAL ORIENTATION AND GENDER IDENTITY: COMPLAINTS FILED WITH STATE ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES 1999-2007 (2008), http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Badgett-Sears-Ramos-Emply-Discrim-1999-2007-Nov-08.pdf; William B. Rubenstein, *Do Gay Rights Laws Matter?: An Empirical Assessment*, 75 S. CAL. L. REV. 66, 79-81 (2001).

<sup>73</sup> Id.

<sup>74</sup> See Workplace, THE WILLIAMS INST., <u>http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/category/research/workplace/</u> (last updated Dec. 10, 2013).

<sup>75</sup> Gary J. Gates & Frank Newport, *supra* note 2.

<sup>76</sup> American Community Survey, U.S. Census Bureau, American FactFinder, 2014 ACS Table DP03: Selected Economic Characteristics, 1-Year Estimates,

http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=ACS 12 1YR DP03 (civilian workforce).

<sup>77</sup> "National average" refers to the average of the complaint rates in 14 states across the country that prohibited sexual orientation and/or gender identity discrimination in 2015. MALLORY & SEARS, *supra* note 72.

<sup>78</sup> The data gathered for the 2015 study included all employment discrimination complaints filed on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity; it was not limited to complaints filed by LGB employees. Heterosexual, non-transgender employees may also file complaints under sexual orientation non-discrimination laws if they were discriminated against because of their heterosexuality, gender identity, or because they were perceived to be LGBT. However, we use the LGBT workforce as the underlying population for purposes of our analysis because

LGBT employees likely file the vast majority of sexual orientation discrimination complaints. See Rubenstein, *supra* note 72.

<sup>79</sup> Repeated attempts were made to obtain data on the number of complaints handled each year by the Louisiana Commission on Human Rights, and the Commission's annual budget. The agency was unable to provide this information.

<sup>80</sup> See state-level reports on employment discrimination by the Williams Institute available at <a href="http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/economic-impact-reports-by-state/">http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/economic-impact-reports-by-state/</a>.